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REPORTS OF THE REGIONAL DIRECTORS ON SIGNIFICANT REGIONAL 
DEVELOPMENTS, INCLUDING REGIONAL COMMITTEE MATTERS 

Report by the Regional Director for South-East Asia 

The Director-General has the honour to present to the Executive Board a report by 
the Regional Director for South-East Asia, which highlights significant developments in 
the Region, including matters arising from discussions at the forty-third session of the 
Regional Committee. Should members of the Board wish to see the full report of the 
Regional Committee, it is available in the Executive Board room. 



REPORT OF THE REGIONAL DIRECTOR FOR SOUTH-EAST ASIA ON SIGNIFICANT 
REGIONAL DEVELOPMENTS, INCLUDING REGIONAL COMMITTEE MATTERS 

FORTY-THIRD SESSION OF THE REGIONAL COMMITTEE 

1. The Forty-third session of the Regional Committee was held in the Regional Office 
from 18 to 24 September 1990 under the chairmanship of Mr M.S. Dayal, Additional 
Secretary, Ministry of Health and Family Welfare, Government of India. It was attended 
by representatives from all Member States of the Region. The Director-General and 
Mr R. Srinivasan, Health Secretary of Government of India, who is currently also Chairman 
of the WHO Executive Board, addressed the Regional Committee. 

2. The Regional Committee dealt notably with the implications of United Nations General 
Assembly resolution 44/211 relating to operational activities of the United Nations 
system; the evaluation of health-for-all strategies using the common framework for the 
second evaluation; prevention and control of AIDS； and the control of tobacco use. 
Technical Discussions were also held on the health of the underprivileged. 

3. The Committee appreciated the objectives and principles underlying the General 
Assembly resolution but had strong reservations on the practicability of several of its 
operative provisions. In particular, the move towards centralizing operations and 
technical cooperation funds of the United Nations system under a single agency, was 
rejected since this would disturb the established specialized technical cooperation 
between ministries of health and WHO, which had worked so well for so many years. 
Although coordination was important, it was perhaps more useful to coordinate all 
technical cooperation in the health sector provided by various United Nations agencies 
and other bodies under the direction and leadership of the government's coordinating 
authority. WHO being eminently a technical agency, its efforts in partnership with 
governments and its inputs as an integral part of national programmes should not be 
reduced to merely that of technical advice, centralized under the UNDP in the form of a 
multidisip1inary United Nations team. Nor did the Committee see any particular advantage 
in, or the feasibility of, harmonizing programme planning cycles of the United Nations 
agencies since the planning cycles of countries varied so widely. More than 
synchronization, it was important for agency cycles to adapt and be responsive to 
national cycles. Noting that implementation of the resolution had been initiated, the 
Committee urged that representatives should fully brief their colleagues in ministries of 
health, finance, planning and foreign affairs so that the implementation of the 
resolution could be adjusted or altered to suit the conditions of countries and serve 
their real interests. 

4. The Committee adopted resolution SEA/RC43/R2 urging Member States, inter alia, to 
continue efforts to integrate the monitoring and evaluation process into their managerial 
process and health information system and to use the results of monitoring and evaluation 
for remedial action, where needed. 

5. The Committee noted with concern that AIDS had shown increased prevalence among 
intravenous drug users and men and women with high-risk sexual behaviour in two more 
countries and felt that, if left unchecked, the situation could become explosive in the 
Region. The Committee passed a comprehensive resolution, SEA/RC43/R5, calling upon 
Member States, inter alia, to strengthen AIDS prevention and control activities； 
universalize sterilization of all injecting and skin-piercing equipment； and intensify 
surveillance measures for correct assessment of prevalence of HIV infection. 

6. During its discussions on the annual report of the Regional Director, the Committee 
agreed on the need for continued WHO collaboration in the reorientation of medical 
education and development of health learning materials. 



7. The Committee expressed the view that efforts to promote and support health systems 
research should be sustained. It noted with interest the successful implementation of 
iodine deficiency diseases control activities in the Region. It called for further 
research on the operational and implementational aspects of iodination of salt, and for 
the exchange of experience with other regions. 

8. The Committee adopted resolution SEA/RC43/R4, urging Member States, inter alia, to 
establish and/or strengthen iritersectoral national tobacco control programmes and to 
explore all possible means to introduce and expand non-smoking areas, at least in health 
care institutions, educational institutions and government buildings, and in public 
transport. 

9. The Committee noted the progress made in the integrated maternal and child health 
and family planning programme in the context of the Safe Motherhood Initiative which had 
brought down the infant mortality rate in many countries. Although low birth-weight 
continued to be a cause for concern, maternal mortality was still high in most of the 
countries on account of the poor quality of services. The Committee felt that health of 
the elderly was emerging as an important programme area in the Region and noted that 
epidemiological studies to identify the needs of the elderly had been carried out in 
almost all countries. 

10. The Committee noted that, with large-scale and rapid migration of people to urban 
areas, acute shortages of drinking-water were being experienced, particularly in coastal 
areas and islands where the intrusion of salt water into thin fresh water lenses was a 
common problem. The Committee stressed that, besides the health sector, other sectors 
should look into the need for the provision of adequate housing facilities. Use of 
smokeless stoves in the hills and provision of fuel-efficient biogas plants in the plains 
were also needed for controlling indoor air pollution. 

11. The Committee noted with satisfaction the progress in the Region of the essential 
drugs programme, covering drug production, supply, quality assurance, procurement, 
distribution and logistics as well as the rational use of drugs. 

12. The Committee noted the progress made by countries in the control of communicable 
diseases by using appropriate technologies and was concerned with the persistence of 
malaria, tuberculosis and leprosy. Tuberculosis continued to be a major problem due to 
its socioeconomic and and epidemiological aspects. Multidrug therapy had proven to be 
the main strategy to control leprosy and its use had been expanding. The Committee felt 
that greater emphasis should be laid on the epidemiological, bio-environmental and other 
approaches used to control various communicable diseases as an integral part of the 
health system. It called for the promotion of technologies for diagnosis at an 
affordable cost which could be carried out in peripheral centres, in support of the 
primary health care approach. 

13. Following the Technical Discussions on health of the underprivileged, resolution 
SEA/RC43/R6 was adopted urging Member States to assess the extent and distribution of 
underprivileged populations and the magnitude of their health problems, and to undertake 
integrated intersectoral activities to meet the essential needs of the underprivileged in 
the context of health for all. 

14. The Committee noted that the involvement of women at decision- and policy-making 
levels was still very low and needed more attention. It adopted resolution SEA/RC43/R3, 
urging Member States, inter alia, to pursue further their policies for the increased 
participation of women in decision-making in health systems and requested the Regional 
Director to continue to support Member States in their efforts to improve the overall 
status of women, within the context of health for all. 



15. The Committee noted that the programme budget proposals for 1992-1993 had taken into 
account national health-for-all strategies and kept within zero-level growth of the 
Organization's regular budget. The proposals reflected current national and regional 
priorities and the regional programme budget policies. The Committee requested the 
Regional Director to transmit the proposed programme budget to the Director-General for 
inclusion in his programme budget for 1992-1993. 

16. Reviewing its earlier considerations of reporting by the Regional Director, the 
Committee decided to adopt a system of a long report in odd-numbered years covering a 
biennial period, and a short report in even-numbered years covering one year only. The 
details of implementation were to be discussed and recommendations were to be made by the 
Consultative Committee for Programme Development and Management (CCPDM). 

SIGNIFICANT REGIONAL DEVELOPMENTS 

Single programme budget 

17. In pursuance of the directive, by the Regional Committee at its forty-second 
session, on preparation of a single programme budget, CCPDM recommended, in April 1990, 
the preparation of an annual detailed plan of action as the basis for implementation of 
WHO country programmes, commencing in 1992. The proposed frame and content of annual 
detailed plans of action were reviewed by CCPDM in September 1990 and it was agreed that 
the detailed plan of action should be prepared very close to the implementation year, in 
order to ensure high relevance of planned activities to the actual needs of national 
programmes. 

Joint government/WHO coordinating mechanism 

18. A joint government/WHO coordinating mechanism exists in all Member States of the 
Region in one form or another. The composition and function of this mechanism differ 
from country to country, depending on the needs and circumstances obtaining in each one. 
The mechanism does not act as a substitute for regular administrative machinery in either 
the government or WHO. But, operating under the leadership of the ministry of health, it 
is fully involved in formulation, implementation, monitoring and evaluation of WHO's 
collaborative programmes at country level. Country support teams have been closely 
associated with this mechanism in programme formulation and review exercises. The 
mechanism has proved useful in all countries for reviewing programme delivery and 
adapting WHO's scarce resources to their real needs and priorities. A new intercountry 
programme was launched in 1990 to strengthen the WHO representatives' offices and joint 
government/WHO coordinating mechanisms in the least developed countries of the Region, so 
that they can give better support to the ministry of health in directing and coordinating 
national health development. 

Joint government/WHO evaluation of priority national health programmes 

19. The Committee noted the priority programmes selected by some countries for joint 
evaluation during the current biennium and recommended that the framework used during the 
earlier evaluation be used with certain modifications during the current exercise. 

Health care financing 

20. Following the interregional seminar on health economics held in Yogyakarta, 
Indonesia, in 1989 an intercountry consultation on health economics was organized at the 
Regional Office in October 1990. It reviewed and analysed important current issues in 
resource allocation, health care financing and mobilization of resources for health. The 
consultation suggested that health economics training and research should be an integral 
part of broad training in health management and health services research and strongly 
urged all possible technical and financial support from WHO, including support from 
extrabudgetary sources. 



Research promotion and development 

21. The sixteenth session of the Advisory Committee on Health Research (ACHR) held in 
April 1990, reviewed the regional research programme and recommended that WHO should 
increase its efforts to collaborate with countries in formulating a policy to transfer 
health-related technologies and in devising mechanisms for the monitoring and recognition 
of health technology that is appropriate and assimilable, especially at the primary 
health care level. The recommendations made by ACHR included the establishment of a task 
force on research on tuberculosis and for commissioned health research to be promoted and 
supported by WHO. The seventh meeting of directors of medical research councils or 
analogous bodies and concerned research foci in the relevant ministries took place in 
Kathmandu from 4 to 9 November 1990. It reviewed the role, in relation to WHO, of 
medical research councils in promoting and developing country research, regional research 
promotion and development activities, and the Technical Discussions at the World Health 
Assembly on the role of health research in strategies for health for all by the year 
2000. Agenda items also included self-sustained research and the role of traditional 
medicine. 

Drug action programme 

22. WHO is supporting national capabilities for the production of essential drugs for 
primary health care, with a view to improving the availability of drugs of assured 
quality. Technical and financial support is being provided through the Action Programme 
on Essential Drugs in areas such as quantification of drugs, procurement, logistics and 
research. 

23. As modalities for financing the cost of drugs, Nepal and Thailand have adopted the 
revolving drug fund and extensive drugs cooperative schemes. In general, most countries 
are finding it politically difficult to introduce direct user charges for primary health 
care. Medical care insurance schemes that include drug costs have severe limitations in 
that large segments of the population cannot be covered. However, the widening resource 
gap in the public health sector is forcing governments to charge at least a nominal 
amount for the drugs dispensed to the people. 

24. Although nine countries in the Region have set up facilities for the production of 
drugs, only six countries have the capabilities for the manufacture of some of the 
vaccines used by the Expanded Programme on Immunization. Technical and financial inputs 
are necessary to promote self-sufficiency in the production of pharmaceuticals in the 
Region. 

25. The ASEAN pharmaceutical project is a successful example of technical cooperation in 
pharmaceuticals. Five centres of excellence in the fields of quality control, drug 
management, reference substances, good manufacturing practices and drug evaluation have 
been established under the project. These centres are being used for human resources 
training, not only by the ASEAN countries but also by other countries in the Region. 
Herbal medicine, hospital pharmacy, drug information and drug management at the primary 
health care level have been identified as new areas of cooperation. 

Safe water and sanitation for the 1990s 

26. A global consultation on safe water and sanitation for the 1990s was organized by 
UNDP in New Delhi in September 1990 so that developing countries and the external support 
agencies could formulate strategies for environmentally sound and sustainable water 
supply and sanitation services for the 1990s and beyond. In his message to the 
consultation, the Director-General outlined the general strategies of WHO in the coming 
years, namely, establishment of effective programmes of water supply and sanitation 
wherever there are large unserved or underserved populations； eradication of guinea-worm 
disease and reduction in the incidence and prevalence of diarrhoea, dysentery and 
intestinal parasitic infections； and reorientation of programme development and project 
design in order to focus on people and their long-term health and welfare. 



27. In a broader context, the Economic and Social Commission for Asia and the Pacific, 
along with UNDP, UNEP, the World Bank and others, have launched a programme on 
environment and development in pursuance of a ministerial-level meeting held in October 
1990. WHO responded positively to this move and cooperated closely. 

Expanded Programme on Immunization: poliomyelitis eradication 

28. The regional poliomyelitis morbidity rate has decreased from 23 per million 
population in 1987 to 11 per million population in 1989. The marked reduction in some 
countries holds the prospect for possible eradication of poliomyelitis. Some countries 
of the Region exceeded 80% infant coverage by mid-1990 and thus will reach the goal of 
universal child immunization by the end of 1990. The integrated approach to the Expanded 
Programme on Immunization, which has proved successful on the whole, continues to be 
encouraged. Indonesia, in collaboration with Japan, is proceeding fast with the 
implementation of a project on production of poliomyelitis and measles vaccines. India 
has taken the initiative to manufacture measles and poliovirus vaccine by 1993. The 
possibility is being explored, with the Democratic People's Republic of Korea, of 
developing an improved poliovirus vaccine. Adequate central cold stores have now been 
set up in most countries of the Region. Reviews of the cold chain, using cold-chain 
monitors, have been conducted in eight countries. Refrigerator watch cards using an 
indicator for vaccine exposures above 10°C and a freeze indicator for exposures below 
-3°C to monitor refrigerator performance are under field trial in India. Several 
countries have produced their own cold-chain equipment such as iced lining refrigerators, 
conventional refrigerators, freezers, cold boxes, vaccine carriers, ice packs, 
refrigerated vehicles and thermometers. India is now trying independently to manufacture 
solar refrigerators. Two cold-chain equipment testing centres in India and Thailand, in 
which refrigerators and cold boxes can be tested for their suitability for the cold chain 
have now been accredited by WHO. 

Hepatitis 

29. Viral hepatitis is a serious public health problem in the Region where it is 
estimated that about 70 million people are carriers of the hepatitis В virus. In Myanmar 
a research study on comparison of immunological response to hepatitis В vaccine is 
nearing completion. Significant progress has been made in Indonesia, Mongolia, Myanmar 
and Thailand in the implementation of a demonstration programme for the control of 
hepatitis В virus infection. A WHO/UNDP project on development of plasma-derived 
hepatitis В vaccine was started in 1990 in Myanmar, Another WHO/UNDP project on 
development of DNA recombinant hepatitis В vaccine was started in Mongolia in 1989. 
Feasibility studies to evaluate local production of plasma-derived hepatitis В vaccine 
have been undertaken in Indonesia and Thailand, independent of WHO. WHO has also 
sponsored various research activities, such as epidemiological and virological studies of 
hepato-encephalomyelitis virus (HEV) infection; development of monoclonal antibodies to 
hepatitis В virus； new techniques for detection of IgM antibody to HEV; experimental 
inoculation of HEV in non-human primates； study on treatment of acute hepatitis patients 
with interferon; and so forth. 

Achievements in prevention and control of communicable diseases 

30. Notable success has been achieved in several countries of the Region in the 
prevention and control of certain communicable diseases. India, the only country 
affected by guinea-worm disease, entered the pre-final phase of its guinea-worm disease 
eradication programme. WHO provided financial support to the Government of India for 
establishment of ten epidemiological surveillance teams, which have been deployed in the 
highly endemic states and districts to make the programme effective. Two more teams have 
been deployed with WHO'S support. All efforts are being made to achieve "zero incidence" 
status in 1991. 



31. Although there is the potential for a malaria resurgence, the incidence of malaria 
in 1989 was the lowest in the decade. Principles of stratification were being applied in 
country malaria programmes. Monitoring of drug-re s i s tant Plasmodium has been carried 
out. Alternative approaches to vector control by bio-environmental methods and community 
participation are being studied. The third edition of The clinical management of acute 
malaria is under publication. In Maldives there have been no cases of indigenous malaria 
since 1984 and the number of imported cases has been very low, ranging from 8 to 16 per 
year. Close vigilance is being applied to keep the islands free from malaria. 

32. With regard to leprosy control, noteworthy progress has been achieved in early case 
detection and regular treatment with multidrug therapy. In eight districts of India, 
where multidrug therapy was started seven years ago, the prevalence rate has fallen by 
80%-90% and deformity rates have declined markedly in new cases. At the end of June 
1990, 2.5 million leprosy patients were on record, of which 2.2 million were under 
regular treatment. Over 4.5 million patients have been discharged since inception of the 
programme in 1982. In Sri Lanka, all known active cases are on multidrug therapy. The 
action plan envisages control of the disease before the turn of the century. Maldives 
has witnessed a significant decline in the prevalence rate, from 12 per thousand in 1979 
to 0.9 per thousand in 1989. Multidrug therapy coverage is nearly 100%. A detailed plan 
for zero transmission by 1995 is being put into action. 

33. In almost every country of the Region there have been projects of various types for 
promoting research and development in vaccine production. The two most outstanding 
achievements are in the development of a leprosy vaccine in India and a vaccine for 
dengue haemorrhagic fever in Thailand. A leprosy vaccine based on immunological effects 
of mycobacteria, produced by the Cancer Research Institute in Bombay, is now under field 
trial organized by the Indian Council of Medical Research, along with the leprosy vaccine 
developed through the Special Programme for Research and Training in Tropical Diseases. 
The monovalent dengue haemorrhagic fever vaccine, specific for strains 1, 2 and 4, is now 
available for further clinical and field trials and the vaccine centre of the Mahidol 
University in Thailand is undertaking human trials for three candidate vaccines, while 
research is proceeding on a vaccine for strain 3. 


